Flintridge Preparatory School
Parents Association Meeting
September 13, 2011
Verdugo Hills Hospital

AGENDA
1.  Call to Order and Welcome
Melissa Gerard

· The meeting was called to order at 8:30 a.m.

· Melissa welcomed returning parents and new parents

· Introduced Peter Bachmann, to present Head of School report and discuss initiatives that the Prep administration and faculty will be working on this year.

2. Headmaster’s Report

Peter Bachmann

· A warm welcome to new and continuing parents. 

· Continuing moms should be gratified to know that Funds raised at the Bollywood benefit are hard at work. The school already has new photo lab equipment, new computers, new tables, new storage. Rob Lewis is delighted to have a new washer & dryer for the drama department costumes. 

· The Arts department has several new faculty members: three visual arts teachers and a new dance instructor

· The proceeds provided by Bollywood present Prep with a beautiful opportunity to expand our art offerings and the depth of our arts programs

· In addition to the four new teachers in the Arts Department there are three new instructors in the History department (2 full time): Peter Wood in the 9th and 10th level, Max Huber in 8th and 9th, and Alan Gaskill (from Prep’s Class of 2000), who is a long-time resident of China and very fluent in Mandarin. He is offering a senior elective of Chinese Studies that will be a combination of language and culture. We have a new 8th grade science teacher, and a new Spanish 1 and 3 teacher. It’s a vibrant new group of teachers.

· We have are three new grade level deans, all of them veteran faculty: Tyke O’Brien is our senior dean, Dan Hare is our sophomore dean, and Peter Chesney is our 8th grade dean. “That’s a bit of a jarring one for me because I actually spent the summer reading through my old Great Books papers, and Peter Chesney, the student of 2004, kept jumping out at me, as did Sarah Smock from the same year. If I hang around long enough my students either become the parents or the teachers. That’s a good thing.”

· We have two new department heads: Kristina Espinosa of the World Language Department, and John Ruch, serving as our interim history department head.

· One of the more significant changes in our administration is the appointment of Sarah Cooper as our Dean of Faculty. In an era of faculty development we are paying particular attention to research in pedagogies, research in neuroscience, and looking at different ways to engage students at multiple levels. Sarah is deeply grounded in these fields and has a wonderful bedside manner with teachers. She is perfectly matched to this era in teaching and learning

· We have in effect redefined the assistant headship, combining some of Peter Vaughn’s unique talents with another significant initiative in the school’s history. We’re trying to do something different: something we’re not sure any other independent school has done. In fact, The Ford Foundation has nominated us as one of four schools to potentially receive $250,000 awards for transformational thinking in independent schools. The idea that we are presenting to them is one we have developed over the last year or so. It’s a research and development site on campus, under Peter Vaughn’s supervision. It has several unique ingredients. Now we’ve been doing initiatives for years, but most of our historic initiatives have been top down, created by the administration, and have basically been implemented by the administration. What we’re imagining here is a focus on community and global engagement, in which we break down the gates between Crown Avenue and the rest of the world, in a variety of ways. The campus will remain a retreat, but we need to get the kids out into the world, and we have to bring the world into the campus. We are also imagining local ownership of these initiatives that are not created by the administration. We have passionate teachers with a history of being able to design and create projects that have an appreciation for accountability and results. It’s a little bit on the model of a Pasadena Idea Lab, or even a little bit of a Silicon Valley-style intellectual incubator. We would provide the administrative support, funding and guidance that would help bring the teachers’ projects to fruition. For example: Manny Nuñez, who is from Nicaragua and has close ties to Managua, has over the past two years taken groups of students to Managua. Last year we hosted a group from Managua. We have developed three relationships that we have tied together into one partnership. One is with a hospital in Managua for young cancer patients, providing support for their parents who come from all over the country to visit with their children. We are consulting with the American School of Managua, where one of our students is a teacher, on the creation of a peer counseling program based on our own model. This will be unveiled in Nicaragua this month. We are also in a partnership with an elementary and middle school where we send people down there to help with tutoring and English. Ingrid Herskind’s International Negotiations class will be working on line with the Managua school. We are working to establish relationships in areas where we have knowledge, understand the culture and know the people. That’s just one example of the kind of initiatives we envision for this center.

· Our most immediate initiative will be coming on October 13th and 14th: Interfaith Week. It developed from our exploration of the 10 year anniversary of 9/11. We have invited three distinguished theologians from Christian, Jewish and Islamic backgrounds to be with us and with the students on campus to explain the work that they have done together over the past decade. They will try to illustrate how specific theological distinctions need not get in the way of united purpose of people of good will and mutual respect and affection. We have been planning that with Peter Vaughn, Mike Roffina and the History Department. The History Department has been preparing the kids at all levels for that conversation. We hope coming out of this will be continued experiences and conversation with our students throughout the year on interfaith cooperation.

· We will be exploring Los Angeles and using greater Los Angeles as a laboratory for our kids in a variety of ways. Seventh graders will benefit from a revamped second semester History Department curriculum (developed by Peter Chesney) in which they’ll focus on the political, cultural and physical historic geography of Los Angeles. The kids will be getting out in L.A. a bit so they can actually see history. They can read about a place, see the maps, and go out and visit that place and understand its impact. They’ll be able to see why L.A. in the 21st century is the city that it is. 

· We’ll have L.A. Day in January during the first week back from the holidays. All six grades will participate; the details are still being worked out. 

· We are exploring a potential partnership with a Los Angeles public school for several specific community service opportunities. The L.A. exploration is an ongoing initiative.

· We are providing support to Hilary Thomas’ 8th grade community impact project, now in its 3rd year. This could be a real model for curriculum in other schools. 

· In summary, we’re trying to do several things. We’re trying to enhance the lives of the students at Flintridge Prep. We are trying to contribute to the national conversation in independent schools and see if we can model and share our experiences of what we’re doing in our “laboratory” with other independent schools. And we want to focus on initiatives that have an impact beyond the independent school world. We are getting more cosmopolitan in our sights.

· We also have several Flintridge Prep-centric initiatives. 

· We are doing a sports audit of everything having to do with sports at Flintridge Prep. Glen Beattie is doing this, and there’s no one better. We’re looking at every statistic on sports over the last ten or twelve years, from participation rates to win-and-loss rates, to coaching staff. We’re looking for every pattern we can find in what seems to work in our sports program, what could be improved, leading to the ultimate question: what in fact do we want the role of athletics to be at Flintridge Prep? We are backing in forensically to a strategic statement—maybe just for ourselves—about our goals, both in general and very specific terms. 

· We are taking a look at an initiative led by Barrett Jamison at the whole world of student government. We are looking at models of student government around the state and potentially around the country. We want to imagine student government with a blank slate, and ask the strategic questions: what is the purpose of student government, what experience do we want the leaders to have, and what experiences do we want those student leaders to provide to the rest of the student body. To what degree should the representation of student government come through class elections, and to what degree should student government also be augmented by people representing particular constituencies (clubs, the arts, athletics, etc.)? 

· One more initiative: we are going to take a really good look at our summer school program and ask: what is the role of summer school at Prep? What are the opportunities that we could realize with a more creative look at our summer school options. We have a number of teachers working on this, and looking at interesting programs around the country. We are lifting our chins even on Prep-centered issues, and trying to get the best practices from around the country and around the world.

· In the meantime, we are running a school. It is flourishing, but we do think that this idea lab, this research and development part of our life, will invigorate the lives of the faculty and the lives of the students. We hope it will model ongoing research and encourage teachers to take more responsible risks and to be more creative—and then encourage our students to engage in the same way.

Q: Does the sports assessment include parent surveys? 

A: Yes, there will be parent surveys, but we’re not sure when and how. We are starting with students and we’ll go from there. We’re engaging the ACL—the Athletic Council on Leadership—to help us on that.

Q: When will the Foundation award be announced? 

A: There will be a first cut in November. Our initial proposal is due in October. It’s a tough cut. If we make it, then I will go back to New York in the spring to make an exhaustive presentation. It will be six months before we know. Whether we get it or not, this is is a golden opportunity to find the right language to explain ourselves to the outside world, and make sure we’re conceptually clear on these issues that I’m introducing to you today. It’s very flattering that they’ve chosen us to participate, and will be even more flattering if they move us along—but we’ll see and we’ll do our best. It’s a good exercise for us.

Melissa Gerard: Thank you. These are ambitious projects for the students, faculty and staff to be working on, and we really appreciate the work that you all—faculty, staff, and administration do on behalf of our kids—expanding their horizons and enhancing their educational experiences. For next month, Peter Chesney will speak to us about the initiatives he is working on. In the second semester, we’re hoping Sarah Cooper will come and talk more about the faculty development portion of her role at Prep.

Introduced and thanked special attendees for their service to Prep: Rose Chan (Board of Trustees), Yuki Jimbo (Director of Development and a parent of a recent prep grad and now student at Tufts), and the Parents Association’s best friend and mentor, Barb Ealy. Expressed thanks to Pam Cosse and Emily Martin for a great book day, and to Pam for welcoming attendees to this morning’s meeting. Expressed appreciation to Rose Wen and Yvonne Zaro, who have been handling 2011-2012 membership since last April & May. Thanked Lise Miller and Lisa Witt for coordinating the summer mailing. Thanked Colleen Schwab and Marguerite Lincoln, Vice Presidents of Hospitality for hosting the new parent reception.

Encouraged parents to log onto the new Parents Association portion of the website. Nicole Trevor, Prep’s Director of Communications, has been working hard to enhance the site, provide up-to-date information and really make it an interactive experience. Please send any suggestions or ideas to Melissa, who will forward them on to Nicole. 

3. Executive Committee Reports

a. Recording Secretary 
Paula Sigman-Lowery

· Minutes from February 2010 through March 2011 are online and available for downloading from the Parents Association portion of the Prep website—once you have logged in.

b. Vice Presidents of Hospitality 
Colleen Schwab & Marguerite Lincoln
· Colleen is posting a volunteer list for decorating the office for the holidays (right after the Halloween). Has one “artificial tree decorating expert” but would like at least one more. It’s a great way to get motivated to get your own house in order for the holidays. Also thanked volunteers who helped at the new parent reception
c. Treasurer’s Report
Cindy Rademacher
· Copies of the budget are available. Completed 2011-12 budget, numbers are similar to last year. Previously target membership 75%. This year we’re targeting 95%. One third of everything we collect goes to the Father’s Club programs. Even though income goal is increasing, anticipated expenditures are staying the same. We are adding $2000 for the Monte Carlo night (Spring Student event), and two line items are increasing (Science Fair and Membership) based on prior year actual expenditures. 

· The motion to approve the budget was called, moved (Terri Miller), and seconded (Meghan Gies). The motion carried unanimously.

· Noted the reason to increase the goal to 95%. Obviously 100% participation is desirable, but we would like to in coming years expand the funding for certain programs and also allow us to give back to the school if there are funds available. Traditionally, Parent Association designated gift is presented every three-four years to fulfill a specific administration wish-list item, With additional  funding, more funds could be passed through to the Parent Association activities and we can maintain the “gifting” tradition. 
d. Vice Presidents, Membership
Rose Wen & Yvonne Zaro
· Rose: off to a fabulous start. Thanked everyone who has already paid dues. We’re a little ahead of where we were last year, but the bar has been raised, so we really need everyone to join this year. We are offering a fabulous prize at the family BBQ - $125 gift certificate at the Raymond House and Prep license plates. All who have already joined plus those who join at the BBQ are eligible for the raffle. We are challenging our membership to have at least one class reach 100% participation. We’ve never had a class with 100% participation in the last ten years. Let’s break that record. 7th grade 55%, 9th 51.5%, 8th 50%, 10th 49.5%, 12th grade 39%. (Did not mention 11th grade.) To date we have collected $16,350 dues and only need $15,675 to get to the moon.
e. Vice Presidents, Book Day
Pam Cosse & Emily Martin
· Pam: thanked to all who signed up. We had record volunteer signups. It’s great to see the kids so excited.
f. College Counseling Liaison
Julie Markowitz
· 10th and 11th grade parents are invited to serve as college counseling hosts. There will be signups and training at the college counseling office directly after this meeting. Parents serve as hosts for college representatives when they visit the college counseling office. There are two shifts daily, morning for afternoon. 

· Melissa Gerard: for those of you with 10th or 11th grade students, it’s a great opportunity to hear what colleges offer, and to learn about colleges you haven’t heard about. It’s a great way to hear what kinds of questions the kids ask. It helps broaden your horizons and help your kids when they get to that point.
g. Parliamentarian

Rose Chan
· My main job is to do nominations for the Parents Association Board positions for the coming year. I will be asking for nominations starting in November so please think about taking on leadership positions for the next year.
4. Committee Chair Reports

a. Family Barbeque
Terri Miller, Cheryl Gaines, Joy Smith

· Terri Miller: a week from today there’s the greatest event Prep has. The theme this year is Americana, and on the flyer is Peter Bachmann dressed as one of our forefathers. “Uncle Peter wants you.” Fun decorations this year. The Father’s Club organizes the BBQ; they’re so funny and excited. Craig Hotti is leading the event on behalf of the Father’s Club. There will be door and raffle prizes. A list of prizes will be on the website; they include a certificate for an iPhone 5, a huge TV (including installation and instruction), a bike and many other things. We have a list of volunteers but can use more. 
b. Picture Day

Melissa Gerard for Candace Colliflower
· Picture Day is September 21st, the day after the BBQ, with a makeup picture day the following Monday if your students are absent on the 21st. This is a parent-run event.  Discussion of dress code reminders ensued.
c. Homecoming

Janet Lazier
· The Homecoming game will be October 27 at La Cañada High School. Parents can help with selling In&Out tickets for burgers, also help with flowers and announcing. There is also help from the Fathers Club, and assistance from the  Football Moms.  An additional sign up sheet was available at the sign in table. 

· Homecoming dance is the night before the game and the JV game is also Friday afternoon.  A Royal Court Breakfast will be arranged for the morning of the dance.
d. International Exchange Lunches

Heather Lara
· There will be three lunches this year supporting this program: the first is coming up 10/19 and will be Panda Express. We have received 130 checks thus far, so we’re on a roll. The second lunch (in November) will be Mexican food, and spring will be pizza.
e. Performing Arts Coordinator

Kim Hotti
· The big change this year is that Mr. Lewis is holding auditions for the musical on 9/24 (Sat) starting at 9:00 a.m. all day. Students need to sign up for a specific time slot. There may be a makeup day in October. If your child cannot make the 24th there may be a few slots available on Monday 10/26 and Tuesday 10/27; students will have to show up both days as one day will be the voice audition and one will be the dance audition. The musical this year will be “42nd Street.” The Fall play will be “Romeo and Juliet” and will be directed by Ms. Bierman, it is for 10th-12grade. Auditions are9/13 and 9/14. I don’t have the title of theWinter play, but it will be directed by Mr. Myers, and auditions will be held the afternoon of the BBQ (9/20).

5. Grade Level Coordinators Reports
a. 12th grade report 
Melissa Gerard for Janet Shintaku and Patricia Ostiller 

· There are a lot of things happen in the fall for seniors. This is their final hurrah. They had a Back to School dinner on Book Day, and a number of parents participated in that. Thanks to the parents who helped with that (Jaynie Studemund and Laura Campobasso, organizers). The senior parent coffee is coming up. A lot of the kids are taking their final SATS in a few weeks and they are working on their college applications. It’s an exciting time for them. Their first semester is pretty tough academically, but it really does get them prepared for college and they really enjoy the types of classes they can take in their senior year. It makes them feel grown up and ready to conquer the world when they graduate.
b. 10th Grade GLCs

Robin Phillips & Sherry Russell
· Robin: The big news is the rummage sale, which raises funds for the Prom. Juniors and seniors attend, but juniors are financially responsible for supporting the Prom, and seniors attend as their guests. Fundraising begins in sophomore year with the rummage sale, which is traditionally held in October. This year it will be held on January 6th. All are invited to contribute gently used treasures, and items will be stored from now until January in Robin’s garage. Last year’s rummage sale raised $8,000, and we are hoping to top that. Also there is the 10th grade coffee on Thursday.
c. 9th Grade GLCs

Cindy Chvatal Keane & Janice Ohta

· Janice: 9th grade dance this Friday, September 27th is the 9th grade coffee, October 1st is the parent party. It’s a great way to meet other parents.  9th grade trip to Catalina starting on Halloween.

d. 7th Grade GLCs

Karen Enzminger & Gayle Harris

· Karen: They’re doing well, they’re all the school, they’re excited, they opened their lockers, and they’re starting gym today. We have a lot of great parent volunteers in the group. There was the pool party hosted by the Bradleys, and the kids have their upcoming trip to Big Bear., Upcoming also is the parent coffee, and the parent party September 30th.

Announcements:

· 8th grade parent coffee is tonight at Prep

· 8th grade dance is the 23rd
· 10th grade coffee is the 15th
· 11th grade October 4th
· Columbus Day (no school) October 10th
· Back to School Night October 12th
· Next meeting – October 11th here at Verdugo Hills Hospital

· Reminder: no homework on BBQ night and Picture Day night. 

Questions were asked about a new non-homework night/weekend policy.  Additional information will be made available at the next meeting. 

6. Adjournment: 9:26 a.m.
Next meeting: Tuesday, October 11, 2011 – 8:15 a.m. – Verdugo Hills Hospital 

